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Retailers are selling out of meat in major metropolitan areas.  In 
certain areas, we are hearing reports that stores are pulling featuring 
activities, and finding it unnecessary to offer discounts to move large 
volumes of meat because of panic demand related to COVID-19. The 
USDA weekly feature rate dropped off significantly for beef and pork in 
the last two weeks of February and the first two weeks of March. 

Retail feature activity for beef, nationally, was only at 65 –71.5% in 
the last four weeks.  Featuring activity had not been in the mid 60% 
range in a non-holiday week since last August.  In the pork sector the last 
four weeks were similar.  Feature rates had not been below 70% since 
August as well with the exception of Thanksgiving week.  In 2019 pork 
feature activity averaged 86.1%, and beef averaged 81%.  This aggressive 
featuring has been reflective of large supplies of meat in both complexes 
as well as in competing with poultry. 

Last week USDA ERS released February numbers for retail sales data.  
The Livestock Marketing Information Center uses these prices to 
calculate a gross margin for packers and retailers.  One of the most 
striking graphs has been the large gross margins maintained by retailers.  
It is estimated that per 1000 lbs. of steer retailers are taking $1273 in 
February compared to beef packers, taking $220.    

The pork price spread for retailers jumped to $388 per head, up from 
$365 the month prior.  Hog packers are only taking $29 per hog, slightly 
less than a year ago and about $12 less than last month. USDA ERS 
calculates the composite broiler wholesale to retail spread last month to 
be $1.19 per pound, up from $1.15 the prior month. 

The U.S. Census Bureau’s unadjusted advanced estimate for 
monthly grocery store sales in February was up 8.5% from last year.  
Leap year added one extra day of sales and was a contributing factor to 
the large growth spike.  Adjusted sales figures showed February 
climbed 4.1%.  January’s unadjusted sales data showed grocery store 
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sales volume grew 2% from 2019’s January figure.  We would expect 
March data to show strong grocery store sales as well. 

As coronavirus continues to wreak havoc on normal business activities, 
it seems grocery retailers may be insulated from the pandemic, and will 
likely fare better.  The uptick in grocery store sales is likely to continue as 
consumers prepare to spend weeks inside and restaurants across the 
nation are told to close their seating areas.  The list of states of limiting 
access to restaurants is evolving daily and continues to expand.  At least 
15 states have closed restaurants and bars in some areas for seating, but 
many continue to operate through delivery, take out and drive thru 
services.  
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